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Enter the Dragon 
Our big challenge in the run-up to Christmas is to 
make a start on the Winter Works Programme. 

Dragon curve on the Dduallt spiral suffers from 
instability and poor ride. Indeed many of the rails 
around the spiral where second hand from 
Coryton Oil terminal and are hogged (they have 
dips and peaks) which just happen to correspond 
with the bogie centres of our passenger carriages 
leading to an uncomfortable ride.  

We hope to work through the spiral removing the 
bad rails, closing up the gaps and laying a section 
of new rail at Dragon Curve. (above) Although we 
have done a lot of re-railing over the years, we 
now need to re-sleeper in many areas and in 
some cases replace the ballast too.  

So that we don’t have to do all this gruelling work 
by hand, Tony Williams and the team at Boston 
Lodge have rebuilt some African DZ wagons to 
allow the transport of a mini digger to site and to 
cart away larger volumes of ballast than our 
regular Hudson waggons could ever cope with.  

There are even bridge sections between the DZ 
wagons so the digger can move along the train.  

Innovative stuff hey!  

The trial site for this new arrangement is at 
Dragon. If works it will really come in to its own in 
the narrow cuttings below Tan y Bwlch scheduled 
to see a lot of work in coming years. 

Paul Lewin 
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There's a lot of essential maintenance to be done 
over the winter on both railways and all offers of 
help will be gratefully received. 

The work starts after the end of regular daily 
services and there’s a lot to get done before the 
end of the year. 

The established volunteer track gangs, principally 
the Black Hand and Rest of the World Gangs on 
the WHR and the Dee & Mersey and White Rose 
Groups on the FR, are loyal, highly-skilled and 
have a wealth of experience, but it’s vital that we 
ensure a steady stream of new blood is attracted 
to work either with the existing PW volunteers or 
with a new group. 

This winter’s intensive programme provides a 
golden opportunity for such a gang to be set up, 
either with people already volunteering in other 
areas of the railway, first-time volunteers, or a 
combination of the two. 

Of course, membership of one group doesn’t 
preclude working with another, as was amply 
proven on the WHR when a number of volunteers 
worked on all three track gangs. 

And the experience gained on the WHR, with staff, 
volunteers and contractors working on the project, 
will be continued over this winter. 

A chance to get your hands dirty 



One of the DZ wagons being modified for use by the mini-digger 

On the FR, there's major track renewal between 
Dragon and Dingle taking place on various dates 
between November 10 and January 27.  

We have been quite ambitious and hope to get 
the work done before Christmas so we can 
concentrate on the replacement of the crossover 
at Minffordd in the new year.  

At Dragon, work will commence replacing the 
four current pairs of rails on the curve itself.  
These are short 36’ lengths and will be replaced 
with 2 pairs of new S30 rail. 

Additional work will be carried out to extend the 
work programme if necessary. Any additional re-
railing will take place working in the down 
direction towards Caernarfon. 

This is a complete renewal project down to and 
including the ballast. Old materials to be returned 
to Minffordd yard for re-use with the exception of 
ballast which will be used to augment the 
embankment sides.  

A detailed plan has been drawn up to ensure that 
all the requisite tools and materials are exactly 
where they need to be, including RRMs and 
Simplex locos Andy and Dolgarrog..  

Rails have been pre-curved to ease tracklaying 
and to ensure the finished track stays where it is 
supposed to be. Transition rails from the existing 
75lb rail to the new 60lb S30 have been 
fabricated, sleepers pre-drilled and track fittings 
delivered to the work site. 

 

The train serving the site will be stabled at Tan y 
Bwlch at end of play on Friday so that rapid 
access to site can be made on Saturday. 
Volunteers will book-on at TyB. 

Between the 10th and 14th November, the full 
time PWay gang will lift five panels at Dragon 
Curve and contractor W H Jones will begin to lift 
sleepers and dig out old ballast.  

New ballast will be loaded at Minffordd and 
propelled from Tan y Bwlch for unloading, 
levelling and compacting. 

At 0800 on the 15th of November, the White Rose 
Group will begin the task of laying three panels of 
S30 rail, with the aim of completing the first 
section of relaying by 1600.  

A similar process will take place between the 17th 
and 21st November leaving new track bed ready 
for the laying of a further three panels by the Dee 
& Mersey Group on the 22nd /23rd November. 

On the 29th - 30th November, 6th - 7th and 13th - 
14th December a new group of volunteers will 
have the task of laying the final track panels, 
bringing the total to 15 panels (270m) of new track.  

On the 15th – 18th December, full time staff will 
ensure track is complete and ready for service 
trains to run. 

If this sounds good to you, we need 8-10 people 
on the weekends of November 29/30, December 
6/7 and 13/14 as well as 17/18 and 24/25 Jan.  

And in the new year, we begin all over again with 
track replacement and the installation of £57,000 
worth of new points and motors at Minffordd, a 
project funded by the FRS and involving another 
four visits by teams of Network Rail apprentices.  



There's a number of jobs to be done on the WHR  
including the installation of a lever frame at Rhyd 
Ddu; attention to the Caernarfon loop and points; 
lever frames at Hafod y Llyn; installing a stagger 
between Tro Ffridd and Glanrafon; point 
maintenance at Pont Croesor and Porthmadog 
Harbour; and realignment of the kink between 
Cae Pawb and Pont y Cyt.. 

Get in touch with one of the organisers whose 
contact details are listed below if you’d like to be 
part of the team 

During this period, there could also be contractors 
working on new portals for Moelwyn Tunnel and 
flailing on the WHR, The FR PWay gang will also 
be installing a new turnout for the Old Engine 
Shed at Boston Lodge. And a large number of 
track fixings - some more than 30 years old - 
need to be renewed between Tanygrisiau and 
Blaenau Ffestiniog. New volunteers are always 
welcome and we are glad to welcome back those 
who have not joined us recently.  

The dates for the rest of 2014 and the first months 
of 2015 are: 

2014 
Black Hand Gang (BHG) 
October   4/5  18/19 
November  1/2 15/16 29/30 
December  13/14 

Rest of the World Gang (ROWG) 
October  lw  24-27 
November  week 22-28  
lw = long weekend from Friday to Monday 
 

2015 
In 2015 we expect BHG will continue its regular 
fortnightly weekend working parties starting 10/11 
January. ROWG will be running working weeks in 
each of the first three months of the year; 17th to 
23rd January; 14th to 20th February and 14th to 
20th March. 

We will also be organising some activity in the 
days between Christmas and the New Year. 
Details will be available nearer the time. All dates 
are subject to change if circumstances require. 

Contacts 
For weekday working or any queries about track 
work volunteering, contact Paul Bradshaw. 

Black Hand Gang (BHG): Dafydd Thomas: 01248 
681019 dthomas@ffwhr.com 

Rest of The World Gang (ROWG): Paul 
Bradshaw: 01766 770034 pbradshaw@ffwhr.com  

General volunteering enquiries: Tricia Doyle 
tdoyle@ffwhr.com  01766 516035 

Tamper siding at Hafod y Llyn The notorious Pont y Cyt kink 

Trap point at Hafod y Llyn 


